MINUTES

COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING

SIXTH TAXING DISTRICT, City of Norwalk

May 14, 2014

Rowayton Community Center

8:00 p.m.

PRESENT:  Commissioners Tammy Langalis, Mike Barbis, John Igneri, District Treasurer John Verel, District Fire Marshal and District Property Manager Ed Carlson, District Ass’t. Property Manager Jason O’Donnell, District Clerk Andrea Woodworth

Commissioner John Igneri made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 9, 2014

meeting as submitted.  The motion passed and the Minutes of the April 9, 2014

meeting were approved as submitted.

District Treasurer John Verel gave some background information on a budget 

amendment that he will propose to the current year’s budget.  He said that when

they were working on this budget, they had made assumptions about what FEMA

would pay for damage attributed to Super Storm Sandy and that the actual reimbursement

had been much less than estimated.  They underestimated the reimbursement by 

$65,000.  So, they are $65,000 over budget in the account that deals with the

Sandy repairs. 
Treasurer’s Narrative Report

May 14, 2014

General District Wide, Account #688502, Hurricane Damages

Explanation:

Due to the significant expenses to repair damages from Super Storm Sandy during this fiscal year, FY13/14, Account 6885-2, Hurricane Damages, has incurred an expense balance of $65,000.  These expenses were not budgeted, and the balance remains in the account due to non-reimbursement by FEMA.  To cover the additional expense, funds will be appropriated from the Operating Fund Balance.
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Motion:

 “I, Chairwoman Langalis, move to modify the District budget for Fiscal Year 2013/14 by increasing the budgeted expense for General District Wide expenses, Account 6885-2,

Hurricane Damages, by $65,000 and to allocate these funds from the Operating Fund Balance.  This appropriation is to cover the shortfall of reimbursement by FEMA for super storm Sandy.”  The motion was APPROVED.
Open Discussion +/or Comments
OLD BUSINESS

Assistant Property Manager Jason O’Donnell gave a report of what was done to

rehabilitate the Dog Park field grass.  He said that they have used some community center funds and some private funds to rehabilitate the Dog Park.  The park will open on 

Monday, May 19, as the grass seems to have been well enough established to handle

the traffic on it.  Jason said that in March they decided they wanted to get the dog park looking better.  Over last summer, the grass had dried out.  They wanted to do it right so they wouldn’t have issues in the future.  The Dog Park has been aerated, seeded and fertilized with all organic products.  They have refertilized twice.  The problem is that

the weather hasn’t cooperated.  They had wanted to reopen in earlier.  But, it had

been too cool and the root systems were not well established.  The grass is now able

to be cut and, hopefully, it’s ready.  During the summer, they may occasionally 

close the park in the mornings so they can water and not let the grass dry out.  

Commission Chair Tammy Langalis gave an update on the construction around

the Rowayton Railroad Station.  She said that the work had begun several weeks ago in concert with the DPW.  They’ve removed all the trees.  They’ll replant as the project allows.  There’s a project manager on the site every day with the idea of keeping the construction project on track.  They have replaced a stone wall on Belmont.  

Supposedly, pedestrians and motorists will have more site lines.  The manager of

the construction agreed that the wall had been built too tall so they are rebuilding that

wall now.  She directed anyone with any concerns about the construction to call one

of the Commissioners and/or call Norwalk Customer Service at 203-854-3200.  We

have been told that the project will take no longer than 260 days.  They are doing

stone wall work first and then grading the road.  Commissioner John Igneri stated that

they had found that the stone wall wasn’t stable enough. 

Commissioner John Igneri gave an update on the construction at the Bell Island

Bridge.  He said that they are keeping the west side open first.  The project should

be done by November 29, or around that time.  Much of the work is being done

out of sight and under the bridge where most of the problem is.  It’s navigable 

under the bridge.  There is a traffic light on the bridge and he has had reports

that it takes an awfully long time to turn green.  The light is temporary.  They

will first repair the bridge, then the railings and then the sidewalks on both sides.
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It was announced that there will be a Mayor’s Night Out at the Rowayton Community

Center on May 29 at 7:00 p.m.  The Mayor and most of his department heads will be in attendance.  It would be worth coming to the meeting to let the Mayor and his staff know of any issues you may have with speeding, sidewalks, road re-paving, etc.  

Commissioner Mike Barbis gave a short review of work done at the Community Center in the last several years which included replacing the slate roof, refurbishing the exterior of the building, and installing new HVAC systems.  Two of those projects were supported with substantial state preservation grants.  There is a plan to build a new utility building as we are out of storage space at the Community Center.  

Mr. Barbis also explained the planned construction at Rowayton School.  He said that

the changes planned have been in the works for more than 10 years.  There is going to

be a big addition there.  This will be an almost two year long project and will start

on June 20 when school ends for the summer.  There will need to be environmental

remediation.  Property Manager Ed Carlson said that some pedestrian access will be

closed.  They will use the lower parking lot as a construction equipment and planning

center.  Resident Andy Meyerson, 21 Covewood, asked if the construction would

affect soccer and baseball being played on the school fields.  Mr. Barbis answered

that he didn’t think that it would affect the fields.

Mr. Barbis went on to update some of the projects taking place around the

Rowayton Community Center.  The District is in the process of moving the

District Office to the apartment above the library.  We plan to have Open Office

Hours in the future.  We hope that will give everyone a better idea of what we do and who we are.  We are still trying to get a proper telephone system in place.  We have

a new web site up and running which is www.rowayton6td.com  Mr. Barbis said

that it was time we grew up and stopped using the RCA and library for web site

access.  

Secondly, in the past we have applied for and won two state preservation grants

for projects at the Community Center.  The slate roof and the exterior work on

the Community Center were the targets of these grant requests.  Through community

charrettes and other conversations, the committee heard that the community didn’t want things to change dramatically.  Phase 2 ½ of the work here involved new HVAC systems

for the Community Center.  They plan next to improve the traffic circulation and the

parking at the Community Center.  The Long Term Planning Committee plan calls

for using the current gate for inbound traffic only and creating an outbound gate

in part of what was the Dog Park which would exit on to Highland Avenue a bit to

the south.  We also hope to build a new utility building to house things needing

to be put into storage seasonally.
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NEW BUSINESS

Under New Business, the Chair recognized Kathy Siever, President of Norwalk Land Trust,  which is under contract with Bruce Beinfield to purchase 2 Pine Point Road in

order to turn it into a bird sanctuary.  The Land Trust had received much support

from the community when the proposal to attempt to raise the funds to purchase

the property from Mr. Beinfield and thereby save it from development was

initiated.  Therefore, the Norwalk Land Trust has put down a non-refundable 

$100,000 deposit and are currently engaged in active fundraising.  So far, they

have raised $150,000 and $150,000 in pledges.  If they don’t raise the $1,000,000,

they may have to seek financing.  They really would not like to go through that.

If, however, they don’t get the funds needed, they may have to forfeit the $100,000

deposit.  Mrs. Siever explained that the property would be a nature preserve 

dedicated to bird watching.  People would probably not be allowed all the way 

out to the end of the property.  There will be a degree of accessibility.  An extra

funding issue is how secure it needs to be.  There will be no shelter on the property.

There should not be any night time activity there.  If there is, they would erect a

tasteful fence to keep people out.  Most of the funds needed will be coming from the community.  There will be a couple of benches for people to sit and watch the birds.

The Norwalk Land Trust undertook this project because of the widespread outrage last fall when Mr. Beinfield proposed building a large house there in that estuary.  If we don’t conclude the sale, there will be a house there.  Commission Chair Tammy Langalis said that this is a very important item for all of the Sixth Taxing District and the residents of the District.

Linda Bistany, 9 Nearwater Road, spoke saying that Pine Point Association is a

private association and, therefore, the sanctuary would be on private property and

on a private road.  She objects to the plan to open the sanctuary to the public.  Living

in a private association by choice, she would not like to have the public coming on

to that road.  Mrs. Siever said that the Norwalk Land Trust was responding to a 

public outcry about building a house in the estuary.  Neither side thought that there

was a problem with public access, legally.  She said that she has had a lot of calls

from the Pine Point community.  She said that the residents with problems should

address them to the Pine Point Board initially.  If the Association doesn’t want them

there, they should tell them that.  Commissioner John Igneri said that he was initially

involved in the attempt to purchase the Farm Creek property that is now the Schoendorf

Preserve.  There was talk then that the property would attract a lot of traffic.  That

has proven to be incorrect and that these were needless concerns.  He predicts that

the same would be true for the Pine Point property.  Miki Alicastro, 27 McKinley,

said that they’ve not seen more than 2 - 3 people at the Preserve daily.  It’s very quiet.  Maggie Trujillo, 59 Sammis Street, said that Pine Point should consider that Farm Creek affects the entire community.  The Executive Director of the Darien Land Trust does take

state funds but they still keep it private.  Mrs. Siever said that they had applied for a
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$500,000 DEEP grant which requires the property to be open to the public if the

owners take money from one of their grants.  The Tokeneke preserve is on land

that was donated and, as such, is not subject to the “public” requirement.  Midge

Kennedy, 17 Bluff, said that the Norwalk Land Trust is very anxious to work with

Pine Point Association to work out an agreement.  Lisa McHugh, 8 Nearwater, said

that we are blessed with a private community with a beach and a boat launch and an

opportunity for a nature preserve.  The Norwalk Land Trust is all looking hard to

having a balance.  We need to talk about ways to solve the matter.  Our communities

aren’t gated.  There are no guards.  There is a big sign that says that this is a private

road, and please don’t enter.  You can’t park on the street unless you’re a resident or guest.  Kathy Siever said that we need to establish what is acceptable and what isn’t.

A question of whether or not the Pine Point Association could open themselves

to legal liability.  Seeley Hubbard, a lawyer, said that the liability would be covered

under the Norwalk Land Trust insurance.  There was a lot of concern when Bayley

Beach went public.  Lots of traffic was envisioned.  That did not materialize except

when there are RCA concerts at the beach.  Ernst deFlines, 42 Nearwater, said that

he had lived in Pine Point since 1974 and said that they need to look at the deed that

started Pine Point.  The Pine Point Board has not been involved in the issue.  Pine

Point should unite behind the board.  The Board owes Norwalk Land Trust an answer.

It can be resolved.  He recommends that the Pine Point Board should get an

immediate connection with Norwalk Land Trust.  If you don’t want the parking, the

NLT could not take a grant from DEEP but the community would have to come up

with the $500,000.  Mr. Hubbard, 28 Bryan Road, stated that when Bayley Beach
made plans, the reaction was intense.  The Norwalk Land Trust does not want to be in the position of being in opposition with any residency community.  It seemed that everyone in the community wanted the preserve.  Raising $1,000,000 is not an easy situation.  It

takes a lot of effort and they do it because they feel they are helping this community.  

Commissioner John Igneri said that there might be a fourth option, which is to get

together and come up with a plan to keep the property vacant.  There were a lot of

Pine Point residents who wanted this to happen.  Maggie Trujillo, 59 Sammis,  suggested

that we not turn two parking places into a parking lot.  At the Schoendorf property, there are four parking places and the community doesn’t seem to know they are there.  The NLT does not want to be in conflict with anyone in the community.  Leah Hogan, 4

Captain’s Walk, president of the Point Point Association, said that the NLT should have

had the courtesy to come to them before they undertook their fund raising campaign.

Kathy Siever said that she had requested a meeting with the Pine Point Association and

that she didn’t get a response.  It was asked why the NLT would sign a contract that would forfeit the $100,000.  Bunny Scott, 18 Drum Road, said that now everyone has

to get together.

Commission Chair Tammy Langalis offered to host another meeting if the Pine Point

Association and the Norwalk Land Trust or either of those entities separately would

like.  We then moved on to other business of the Sixth Taxing District.
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Rob Frazier, 158 Highland Avenue, gave an update of the Rowayton Village Planning

Committee of which he is the chair.  Rob said that Norwalk has zoning and there is

already a Rowayton Village District designated.  Nora King, one of our former 

representatives to the Common Council, is on the Zoning Commission.  The 

commercial section of Rowayton has struggled a bit in the downtown.  The big issues are with Brendan’s 101 and the neighbors who have had issues in the past over the lack

of parking.  Brendan’s 101’s position is still a bit precarious.  There are some national

trends happening now where cities are trying to get away from needing to have so

many parking spaces for retail businesses.  Office space now requires fewer parking

spaces than retail businesses.  For retail and food service businesses, every 45 sp. ft.

requires one parking space.  The trend is that the current generation uses cars less

often.  They hope that they will be able to let the market set the amount of parking needed.  They have gone to the Zoning Commission with this idea.  A proposal is in the works to alter the parking needs.  The committee would like to see the same requirements

regarding parking for office, retail and restaurants.  The last thing we want more of in

Rowayton is office buildings.  Our residents don’t want more offices.  If people don’t

support this idea, they should let Rob’s committee know since they are planning on 

supporting this.  There is generally plenty of parking in lower Rowayton.  They feel

that certain projects should not be blocked because they don’t have the parking to

support it.  The Soybel building has a fictional 26 parking spaces for it.  

Chuck Schoendorf, 8 Harbor Bluff, asked that if more shops come in, will

there be increased congestion because of the businesses.  Mike Barbis said

that instead of trying to micromanage it, we’re trying to let the market manage

it.  The trends are that more people are walking or biking to businesses in 

town.  Rob said that this is just the first stab at things.  The committee’s purpose is to look at everything for interconnections.  We’re looking at it and would like to hear the

community’s concerns and suggestions.

REPORTS
Commissioner John Igneri reported that Pinkney House will be painted soon.  Winter was not conducive to getting it done early.  Ed Carlson said that they are supposed to start power washing this week but the weather last week has put the painters behind on their
schedule.

Commissioner Mike Barbis said that the RCA has submitted a summer concert

series proposal to us.  The schedule has six concerts at Bayley Beach on Sundays June 22,  and June 29;  Friday, July 4, and Sundays July 13, 20, and 27 and Sunday, August 31.  There will be three concerts at Pinkney Park on Sundays, August 10, 17 and 24.  Mr. Barbis made a motion to approve the concert series.  The motion passed and the concert

series was APPROVED.
Mr. Barbis also said that the Commissioners had reached an agreement with the 

Rowayton Little League concerning the placement of new foul poles at the 
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Bayley Beach Little League field.  The agreement states that we’d let them be up

with ads for two years and than no ads and only having the poles up for the season.

There has been a proposal to have a paddle board camp at Bayley Beach.  The
Commissioners agreed that $500 would be the fee charged to the owner of the

camp with the proviso that she rent at least one, and up to three, of the kayak

racks.  Non-resident participants in the camp will be picked up at the Community

Dock each day. 

Commission Chair Tammy Langalis said that she wanted to publicly thank the

Rowayton Gardeners for the wonderful Plant Sale held at the Potting Shed and

Greenhouse this year on May 3.  She said that there had been a “beautiful transformation” 

of the Potting Shed and Greenhouse making for a great event.  She cited the Gardeners
as those who reinvest their money in our property.  She thanked them for helping us

see the potential there.

Report of the District Treasurer John Verel said that various handouts were 

distributed to the Commission.  Further he said that their goal was to bring the 

Fiscal Year in at or under budget.  If there is money that is in the budget and

you don’t think you need it, it will help in other categories.  Commissioner John

Igneri said that the new District office is a splendid space.

Treasurer’s Narrative Report

May 14, 2014

Handouts to the Commissioners:  (Please note that these are preliminary drafts and not final audited reports)

· Budget v. Actual report as of April 30, 2014 for FY 13-14

· Treasurer’s Report of Bank Balances as of April 30, 2014

· Capital Funds Project Balances report

· Report of Bills Received and Paid in April 2014

Comments on Reports:

· On the District Budget v Actual Report

· Our expenses are at 90% of the budgeted expenses for FY 13-14

· Bills Received and Paid - shows all bills presented for payment during the

month of April.  If you need back-up or have questions, please make a note on the 
face of the report.  We will scan and email you the information as soon as


possible.
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Upcoming Events:

· The fiscal year end is June 30 which is 6 weeks away!  Please begin

       reviewing your Budget v. Actual reports & get expenses into the

       Treasurer’s Office.

Other Items:
· We are still preparing for the big move, packing documents to archive, shredding unnecessary documents & cleaning up day to day files.
· The new space is almost complete, new furniture is in place.  We are
      waiting on the new phone system before we can complete the physical move.
(Other reports will be attached at the end of the Minutes)
Stephen Yuhasz, SOS Managing Director, described members of the SOS Board

Cheri Burton and Marie Reynolds as being a part of an ongoing process to be available to the community.  He said they have all worked hard to set up a dialogue with SOS’s 

neighbors.  They have received approval from the Commissioners to go into the park

on June 2 to prepare for the first performance of “Two Gentlemen of Verona” which

is scheduled to open on June 12.  He said that hopefully it won’t rain during the 

production and they should be out of Pinkney Park on July 2.  Mr. Yuhasz went on

to say that the set this year is very traditional.  The music will be Mozart and 

Rachmaninoff.  The show is short and will end around 10 p.m.  SOS has written

letters to the immediate neighbors and has hand delivered them.  They are in constant

communication with other neighbors as well.  There will be no side stages.  The 

costumes will be of the 16th and 17th century.  SOS feels that they are going back

to their roots with this play.  They will start rehearsals on Tuesday after they are in

the park.  They have a group of 15 apprentices in a professional training program this year.  There is a professional dog in the play which will be housed in Bard Jones’ driveway.

Tammy Langalis thanked Mr. Yuhasz saying that we are looking forward to seeing

the production.
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District Fire Marshal Ed Carlson 



April 2014

Type of Activity


#


# Man Hours

Blasting Permits


***



***

Blasting Site Inspections

***



***

Building Inspections


2



4

Clerical (office) work





          21

Fire Marshal Conferences

1


          14

Career Development Training

2



6

Investigation(s)


1



1

Meetings:  District Monthly

1



2

(Other) Event permit signing

1



2

_______________________________________Total Man Hrs.    50

Remarks:  The deck seating issue has been resolved at Rowayton 

Seafood Restaurant.

Mr. Carlson stated that he will be reviewing plans for the Rowayton School addition.  The fire department has been doing some hydrant flushing in town.  There are three hydrants that need replacing.  The third one is on Nylked Terrace.  The one at

McKinley and Rowayton is very difficult to open.  There is another one at South Beach and Yarmouth that is also very difficult to open.  He has brought it to the attention

of Jake Raymond who works for the Water Department.  Jake said that it would be

best to write a letter to the Water Department from the Commissioners.  Ed will send

a letter requesting replacement of the hydrants.  We rent these hydrants and he feels

that the hydrants in question could be critical hydrants.

Mr. Carlson also said that Engine 5 is probably going to be leaving the fire department building soon.  We’ve been paid for it.  They will have this truck gone by Memorial

Day in all probability.  They have an old spare engine from Norwalk but it’s quite tired.

Report of the District Property Manager

May 2014
Ed Carlson
Community Center:


1.  The furniture for District offices was donated by Dan DeClerq.  It has been 


placed in the new spaces.  A thank you letter to Dan should be sent.


2.  The dog park should be able to reopen by June 1st or before.


3.  16 - 18” of water was pumped from the root cellar after a recent heavy rain.

Bayley Beach:


1.  More leaks were found in the tennis court bathrooms.  They have been 


repaired and bathrooms are open.
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2.  The Club Car should be replaced before July if we are going to purchase a 

new one.  Reason:  State contract agreement will decrease from 10% to 5%.


I should have an updated quote for the meeting.  The current Price:  


Diesel Carry All:  $12,410.00.


Gas Carry All:  $9,903.00


Delivery is 4 - 6 weeks after order is placed.  (Commissioner Barbis said

that we should order it.  The $10,000 needed is already in an account.  The


old one is at the beach now.  Ed would like the new one to stay here at the


Community Center.  Someone is interested in it if we get rid of the old one.


Commission Chair Tammy Langalis said that we should keep the old one.


Keep one here and one at the beach).


Mr. Carlson said that the new flag is up at the cannon but that we really need


a larger one).

Pinkney Park:


1.  The fence for geese deterrence will be reconstructed.  Geese have been grazing


on the lawn.


2.  Painting of the house is scheduled to begin once weather improves.  Scheduled


to start week of May 12th.

Cannon:


1.  Grass area has been reseeded and fertilized.

It was announced that permit renewal day for RR parking permits is here on June 14

in the morning between 8 a.m. and 12 noon.  Mrs. Langalis has said that we will add

some language to the rules and policies at the RR Station which we will give out to

those renewing their permits.  The fee for renewal is still $325 a year.  The daily 

parking is $7/day.  The city is paying for four daily parking spaces for their construction

trailer parked at the station parking lot.

There will be walk - in beach permits available here on Saturday, May 17 from 9 a.m.

to 12 noon and on Monday, May 19 from 6 - 9 p.m.

Concerning our contract with AFK Karting, we are not getting much use of the second

pick up with so many people recycling more of their trash.  So, as an experiment, we

are only going to contract to have 2 times/week pick up in June, July and August.

Report of the District Clerk

May 14, 2014

Andrea Woodworth

1.  I have heard from Suzy Aubrey who is requesting permission for the RCA’s Plein Air painters to set up and paint at Bayley Beach on Tuesday mornings from 9:30 a.m. - 1:30 p.m. through June.  What do you say?  APPROVED

MINUTES - May 14, 2014

Page Eleven
2.  The staff of Brien McMahon High School would like to have their end of the year party again at Bayley Beach on June 18 with a rain date of June 19.  They have been very good about clean up and vacating the property ahead of the closing time.  What do you

think about this?  APPROVED

3.  I’m still in touch with Mac Bayley who is trying to find a venue for a large

fund-raising party for the Hole in the Wall Gang Camps.  There is a potential issue with the proposed construction not being finished at the Community Center.  The north field of the RCC as well as Pinkney Park have been suggested as possible sites.  What do you want to do about this?  (Unfortunately, since the Community Center property will probably be a construction site at the time of the proposed party, the Community Center will not be able to be used.  The Commissioners that Mr. Bayly should draw up a site plan for Pinkney Park and to confer with Ed Carlson about this)
4.  I have received a request to hold a retirement party for two Rowayton School teachers  at the Bayley Beach Pavilion and to comp them the rental fee and gate entry fees.  Insurance and security deposit will be provided.  APPROVED




5.  A district resident has requested permission to have a paddle board instruction camp, originating from Bayley Beach.  Out of District residents would be picked up at the 

public launch.  She is inquiring as to the fee that would be charged.  APPROVED for a

rental fee of $500 for the season).

6.  The Five Mile River Nursery School has requested permission to be allowed to

hold nursery school camp mornings on Bayley Beach from 9:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. on July 11, 18, 25 and August 1.  APPROVED
4.  The RR Renewal letters will go out, hopefully, on the weekend or early in next week.  The RR renewal event is on June 14 at the Community Center from 8 a.m. - 12 noon.

5.  Walk In Bayley Beach permits will be issued this Saturday, May 17 between 9 a.m. and 12 noon as well as on Monday evening May 19 between 6 and 9 p.m.  This was the only Saturday that was possible this year because of other events.  Unfortunately, Miles for Myles will be going on at the same time and Comedy Night is scheduled for that night.  We will get it all done, however.

A motion to adjourned the meeting was made by Commissioner John Igneri and

seconded by Commissioner Mike Barbis.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Andrea J. Woodworth

Clerk, 6th Taxing District 
